	MINUTE NUMBERS 594 - 597



Minutes of Health & Housing Committee

Meeting Date:

Thursday, 13 November 2008

Present:

Councillor M Fielding (Chairman)

Councillors:


In attendance:  Chief Executive, Environmental Health Manager, Financial Services Manager, Housing Strategy Officer.

584
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence from the meeting were submitted on behalf of Councillors D Berryman, S Hirst, M Robinson and S Sutcliffe. 

585
MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 18 September 2008 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.  

Minute 420

A query was raised regarding the monitoring of Ribble Valley Homes with particular reference to weekend warden cover in sheltered schemes and a recent incident in Vale House, Whalley.  Officers would investigate this matter.   Another Councillor raised the issue of whether local contractors were still being used by Ribble Valley Homes.  This too would be investigated and reported back to Committee.  

586
DECLARATIONS OF INTERESTS

There were no declarations of interest.

587
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

There was no public participation.

588
REFERENCES FROM OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

There were no references from Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

589
AUTHORISATION OF ALTERNATIVE PROPER OFFICER

The Director of Development Services submitted a report asking Committee to consider and confirm arrangements in relation to the authorisation of proper officer appointments with the local health organisations.  He informed Committee that a previous report in March 2003 was now out of date and following significant changes in the structure of the organisations and their personnel this now needed consideration.  As a result of on going discussions with Doctor Stephen Morton it had been agreed to confirm officer authorisation to ensure an appropriate response to infectious disease problems and outbreaks and requests for compulsory admission to hospital under Section 47 of the National Assistance Act.  The proposal was based on the understanding that the nominated consultant would be the main contact but that other consultants would be available under out of hours on call arrangement and to cover absence.  The report outlined the officers proposed.

RESOLVED:
That Committee

1.
Note the report.

2.
Approve the authorisation of the said officers for the duties listed to act on behalf of Ribble Valley Borough Council. 

590
THE PROPOSED PRIVATE WATER SUPPLIES (ENGLAND) REGULATIONS 2008

The Chief Executive submitted a report highlighting to Committee the new duties placed on local authorities and the implications for Ribble Valley Borough Council when the new regulations for private water supplies come into force on 1 July 2009.  He informed Committee that there are currently 296 private water supplies within the Ribble Valley that serve approximately 600 premises, the majority of which are domestic properties.  The source of private supplies vary in quality particularly following heavy rain.  Some supplies are treated satisfactorily to remove impurities while others have inadequate treatment or none.  Supplies with inadequate or no treatment are a serious risk to human health when contaminated following rainfall events.  He outlined the risks to human health which is caused by contamination of a private water supply with pathogenic micro organisms.  

Private water supplies are currently regulated by the Private Water Supplies Regulations 1991 made under the Water Industry Act 1991.  Unfortunately, these existing powers have not always worked well in practice as an appeal against the Notice results in the case being referred to the Secretary of State, which means that authorities have usually tried to improve water supplies by giving advice and through informal negotiation.  The Private Water Supplies Regulations 2008 are therefore being introduced to comply with the European Council Directive 98/83/EC of 3 November 1998 on the quality of water intended for human consumption which sets out human revised standards for drinking water quality.  

The proposed regulations classify private water supplies into three categories and that the classification of a supply is primarily dependent upon the number and type of premises served.  The regulations have also introduced a new requirement for local authorities to monitor private distribution systems.  The categories include large domestic/commercial, small domestic and single private dwellings.  

The new duties/powers placed on local authorities are to undertake a risk assessment of all private water supplies within a five year period from 1 July 2009 to investigate and take remedial action if a failure to meet a standard is found, to keep records of private supplies in its area which includes supplies serving single private dwellings and supplies made through private distribution systems which should be reported annually to the Secretary of State.  

Local authorities will also have the power to require payments up to specified maximum amounts for the cost of carrying out most of their duties and functions under the regulations.  

The Chief Executive outlined the type of equipment used to treat private water supplies but informed Committee that, unfortunately, many private households had not yet invested in this equipment and records show that 80% of supplies in the small domestic category have, at some stage, suffered from bacteriological failure.  

He outlined the implications for Ribble Valley Borough Council with particular reference to the extra workload involved in the risk assessment monitoring implementation and record keeping of these water supplies.  With regard to the recovery of costs the proposed regulations had stipulated a maximum fee that an authority would be allowed to charge for the cost of analysis.  These were outlined in the report.

Committee discussed this item in some detail with particular reference to how the affected premises would be notified, what sort of medical evidence was available with regard to the detrimental effect of these water supplies, what the costs are likely to be to improve the water supplies and to the chances of putting some of these premises on to main water supplies.

RESOLVED:
That Committee

1.
agree to adopt the maximum administration fees allowed under the proposed regulations;

2.
authorise the Council’s Strategic Housing Officer, in conjunction with our legal section, to seek competitive quotes for the analytical work from at least three accredited laboratories;

3.
agree for an article to be included in the Spring Ribble Valley Newsletter detailing the proposed legislative changes along with individual letters to each premise;  and

4.
consider the provision for grant assistance to those households on an income related benefit that require treatment to their supply.

591
AFFORDABLE HOUSING UPDATE

The Chief Executive submitted a report for Committee’s information on the affordable housing provision in the Borough.  This report outlined various updates with regard to the Sabden service station site, purchase and repair scheme, registered social landlord forum and mortgage rescue measures.

Discussion ensued around the subject of Section 106 Agreements on new Housing Association sites and whether these agreements were including the sort of details that they needed to.  It was felt that as a Housing Committee this should be a consideration made by the Committee.  Several Members of Committee felt it would be useful to understand the nature of Section 106 Agreements and that our policies for affordable housing in the future should be discussed and planned by the Committee. 

The Housing Strategy Officer informed Committee that there was a guest speaker at the next Housing Forum on 3 December speaking about Section 106 Agreements and that all Committee Members were welcome to attend.

RESOLVED:
That 

1.
Committee note the contents of the report;

2.
a report on Section 106 Agreements on various housing scheme be brought to the next Committee;  and

3.
a report on Ribble Valley policies for affordable housing in the future be considered at the next meeting of this Committee.  

592
REVENUE MONITORING 2008/09

The Director of Resources submitted a report for Committee’s information on the progress of revenue expenditure and income for the period 1 April to 30 September 2008.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

593
CAPITAL MONITORING 2008/09

The Director of Resources submitted a report informing Committee of the progress to date of the capital programme for this Committee for the current financial year.  The Financial Services Manager reminded Committee that a substantial element of the Equity Release Scheme budget had been reallocated and further funding secured in order to better target housing issues within the Borough.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

594
GENERAL REPORT – DIRECTOR OF DEVELOPMENT SERVICES

The Director of Development Services submitted a report for Committee’s information on fluoridation of mains water, the Castle Cement Liaison Meeting, the District Emergency Plan, investigation of illegal slaughter, Clitheroe Market, prosecution for fly tipping, dog waste disposal and applications to adopt closed Church yards.  

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

595
REPORTS FROM REPRESENTATIVES FROM OUTSIDE BODIES

A report was submitted from the Carers Link Hyndburn and Ribble Valley.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

596
EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC

RESOLVED:
That by virtue of the fact that the following items of business be an Exempt Information Under Category 7 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972, the press and public be now excluded from the meeting.

597
GENERAL REPORT OF THE CHIEF EXECUTIVE -  GRANTS

The Chief Executive submitted details of six disabled facilities grants, one minor works grant and one home improvement loan (equity release) which had been approved.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

The meeting closed at 7.55pm

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact John Heap (414461).
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